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[ ADMINISTRATIVE ORDfR NO. 12, June 24, 1936

SUSPENDING FROM OFFICE HONORABLE PEDRO R. ARTECHE,
PROVINCIAL GOVERNOR OF SAMAR, FOR ACTS OF OPPRESSION
AND MISCONDUCT

This is an administrative case against Honorable Pedro R. Arteche, provincial
governor of Samar, for various acts of oppression and misconduct in office in which
the former Secretary of the Interior submitted the following findings:

“x * * this Department concurs in the findings of the special investigator that the
respondent is guilty of systematic persecution, extravagance in the use of
Government funds, irregularities in the management of the provincial jail, and
holding sessions of the provincial board without notice to member Vicente A. Dira.”

In the face of these findings which convict Governor Arteche of repeated acts of
abuse of authority in a systematic persecution of his political enemies and other
equally serious offenses, as extravagance in the wuse of public funds,
mismanagement of the provincial jail, and deliberately planning management of the
provincial jail, and deliberately planning to deprive provincial board member Vicente
A. Dira of his right to attend sessions of the provincial board, it was the opinion of
the said former Secretary of the Interior that because the offending official is
elective he should be treated with more leniency than if he were an appointive
official, and therefore recommended that Governor Arteche be publicly reprimanded
instead of imposing a more drastic punishment.

This Office was unable to subscribe to the theory implied in the recommendation of
Secretary Sison that there is one standard of public conduct and sense of duty for
appointive officials and another for the elective. The case was therefore sent back to
the Department of the Interior for further study and recommendation. The present
Secretary of the Interior is of the opinion that Governor Arteche should be
suspended for one month and therefore so recommends.

While the case was still in the hands of Secretary Quirino, I visited Samar and had
occasion to confer with some of the complainants as well as with the respondent
governor and I have come to the conclusion that the findings of the investigator of
the Department of the Interior concurred in by Secretary Sison and Secretary
Quirino were in accordance with the facts in the case.

Abuse of authority is a very serious fault in any public official, whether appointive or
elective, and the higher the authority, power, and position of the offending official
the greater the fault. Particularly should this Government be rigid with offenders of
this sort, because we are in the early days of self-government and toleration of this
kind of offense on the part of public officials by the Chief Executive may have
serious consequences in the future. I am, therefore, in full agreement with the



